Ten Years in Camelot: A Personal Memoir

Davis Bitton

Between 1972 and 1982 I was part of the team of historians located in the Church Office Building under the direction of Leonard J. Arrington. It was a golden decade — a brief period of excitement and optimism — that someone has likened to Camelot. But it came to an end. This is not an attempt to write the complete history of those ten years, with their achievements and frustrations. To tell anything like the whole story would require a book. Others participating in the same activities — and certainly those looking on from the outside — would see them somewhat differently or at least would emphasize different things. I confidently predict that one or two dozen different oral or written versions of these events will make the rounds during the next few years. What I offer here is modest, partial, and tentative.

In 1972, at a time when reorganization was taking place in other Church departments as well, the old Church Historian's Office was reorganized as the Historical Department of the Church with Alvin R. Dyer as its managing director. There were to be three subdivisions: Library, Archives, and Historian's Division. Later a Curator's Division, or Arts and Sites, was added. Named to head the Historian's Division and given the title of Church Historian was Leonard J. Arrington. It was the first time a professional historian, a real historian, was named to this position, for the so-called Church Historian had traditionally been one of the apostles and functioned as an administrator.

What was behind this decision? Apparently it was part of a recognition in many of the Church departments that experts should take over specialized functions, leaving the General Authorities free to exercise their role as spiritual leaders and as traveling ambassadors rather than being bogged down in departmental responsibilities. One can guess, too, that at least some previous

DAVIS BITTON is professor of history at the University of Utah. In addition to his publications in Mormon history, he is the author of The French Nobility in Crisis, 1560-1640 (Stanford University Press).

Church Historians recognized that they simply did not have the training or the credentials to be historians. They had administered as well as they could, given the many demands on their time, but here was an opportunity for a recognized historian to show what could be done.

Leonard Arrington brought to the assignment impressive qualifications. A professor of economics at Utah State University, Leonard had done a dissertation in economic history at the University of North Carolina, later published as *Great Basin Kingdom*. He had been by far the most productive scholar working the fields of Mormon history. He had good connections in the academic community and among historians in such associations as the Agricultural History Society and the Western History Association. He was well known to virtually every scholar or student of Mormon history and had been in the small group that had formed the Mormon History Association back in 1966. He was active in the Church and a former member in a Logan stake presidency. If the Church wanted a historian who could command respect, Leonard was clearly the man.

What was in the minds of those who selected Leonard? The commission was to carry out a program of research and writing on Latter-day Saint history. A first kind of writing project would be scholarly books and articles designed for historical journals, papers for presentation at meetings of professional associations, and monographs that would be so well-researched and authoritative that they would provide the scholarly basis for other scholarly and popular works. Second, part of the division's assignment was to communicate information about Church history to a broad audience, especially through such magazines as the *New Era* and the *Ensign*. There were some hopes in the specific mandate to write scholarly history that a little judicious pump-priming would yield positive long-range results — respect for the Church, its history, and leaders who were willing to support thorough scholarship.

Even before 1972 there had been hints of a thaw. Scholars had been granted access to materials for a variety of historical projects. In 1967 Leonard Arrington's contract with Knopf for a one-volume history had led him to make such a request, which had been granted. S. Lyman Tyler, of the University of Utah, had also been a door-opener in arranging to get a letter of clearance from President N. Eldon Tanner for about a dozen scholars engaged in similar projects during the 1960s. I was one of those fortunate enough to receive such a letter — now no longer operative but glued in my scrapbook as proof of an attitude that once prevailed. Elder Howard W. Hunter, Church Historian for a brief period after Joseph Fielding Smith became president of the Church, had been warm and communicative, even inviting a group of us historians in for rap sessions. The Church and its historians seemed to be getting along well; certainly the historians saw themselves as loyal members while at the same time thinking, and being led to believe, that they had much to contribute.

I have often heard it said that Leonard Arrington "opened up the archives." It is not that simple, as he would be the first to admit. The horror stories about the old days when Alvin Smith and Will Lund reluctantly opened

the gates of access, screened notes, and on occasion helped a generation or two of scholars are true enough in general, as many of us can testify; but the situation had never been without glimmers of hope. Even before the 1972 appointment, new procedures and a relaxing of the old rules were being worked out. The "professionalization" of the archives, including systematic accessioning, cataloging of the material, the preparation of registers, and clearly stated rules about use, had begun when Joseph Fielding Smith was still Church Historian. Leonard, a convenient symbol to many people, certainly approved of these changes, for they made it possible for us to say, in answer to recurrent questions, "The Church Archives is a professionally run institution. Its rules of access are not arbitrary." We were proud to be associated with such a place. But the process was larger than one man.

Newly called as Church Historian in early 1972, Leonard had the right to appoint his own assistants and to have a small staff. I remember the excitement with which I received the information, and the grateful wonderment at his choosing me for one of the two Assistant Church Historians. (It was agreed that instead of a single person holding that title, Jim Allen and I would be Assistant Church Historians of equal title, each retaining our positions at our respective universities, he at Brigham Young University, I at the University of Utah.) Leonard has said that he saw us both as loyal, hard working, and supportive. He also saw a certain complementarity in our temperaments and institutional ties. Within weeks, others — secretaries, research assistants, and other historians — were added to the new Historian's Division.

Elder Alvin R. Dyer was our managing director and our champion. A skilled businessman and management consultant, Elder Dyer took it as his role to "put wheels" under the new division — set up the procedures and guidelines that would enable us to function. Approving wholeheartedly as the various proposals were presented was the First Presidency. I remember attending a ward party just at the time my own appointment was being announced. President Harold B. Lee, who happened to be a member of the ward, generously made a point of coming up to me and saying, "Welcome aboard."

My sense of privacy and aversion to postured piety are sufficient that I will not include in this account the many examples of answers to prayer. But perhaps it would be appropriate to share the tender experience, after Jim's and my appointments had been approved, of kneeling with Leonard in a prayer of gratitude. We were historians, to be sure, but we were also committed Church members and saw the development as a wonderful opportunity to combine the two.

Since my own training was in European history, I often wondered at the chain of circumstances that brought me to serving on Leonard's team. From the time I started dabbling in Mormon history when I was on the faculty at the University of Texas, through the experience of becoming acquainted with Leonard Arrington when he came to deliver televised lectures there, and through my participation in the organizational meeting of the Mormon History Association in San Francisco, I seemed to be moving almost irresistibly

in the direction of Mormon history. When a position at the University of Utah opened up in 1966, my family and I moved to Salt Lake City. It all seemed to converge.

The small group of historians attached to the Historian's Division gradually expanded. This was not due to any imperialist design or empire-building complex. Some of the appointments were seen as temporary; others were part-time. The division at its largest included fourteen historians and three secretaries. It was perhaps natural that much attention be given to history in 1980, the sequicentennial year. It would not have been surprising to have the division then shrink a bit by natural attrition. But what happened was not expected.

In effect the Historian's Division was a research institute. It produced scholarly work on a broad front, published work in a variety of outlets, engaged in discussion and consultation with other historians and interested Church departments like education and the magazines. Projects were not picked at random. They were cleared in meetings with Elder Joseph Anderson, the managing director after Elder Dyer's incapacitating illness and death. Projects of major importance were also cleared by the two advisors to the Historical Department of the Church from the Council of the Twelve and by the First Presidency. Individuals either volunteered or were assigned to work on given projects.

Ouite early the question arose as to whether the findings and publications of the History Division should be "correlated." I am here referring to the reading committee with power to require changes in the Church's printed materials or withhold approval to publish. It is frequently regarded as a board of censorship but, to put the best light on it, is a means by which the Church assures that materials for the various classes and programs do not duplicate or contradict, that they are accurate, and that they are doctrinally sound. The research and publication program of the History Division was not part of any system of classes, it was not presuming to make statements about the current doctrinal positions, and with respect to historical accuracy it seemed unlikely that untrained committee members would be in a position to second-guess those who had done the research. So as a reasonable procedure it was agreed by the General Authorities in charge that the "reading committee" of the Historical Department would be Leonard Arrington, Davis Bitton, and James Allen. I think it worked out rather well. Some of the specific matters in our publications that later turned out to be irritants did not do so because of historical or doctrinal inaccuracy.

The overwhelming majority of our findings posed no problem to faith. Of course we early discovered, if we had not already known, that our ancestors were human; but within that framework there was ample evidence of faith and devotion. One of my projects, begun prior to my appointment, was Guide to Mormon Diaries and Autobiographies. With the help of Gordon Irving and others I continued to devote time to it almost every week. This was the real stuff of history, the nitty-gritty, showing people without pretense. The sterling qualities, the willingness to sacrifice for a cause greater than their own immedi-

ate interest, the conviction that the restoration was what it claimed to be, are inescapable in hundreds of these personal accounts. Other historians of the division had similar reactions. Their research, to judge from their comments, deepened and strengthened rather than weakened their devotion to the Church.

Of course what constitutes a problem depends entirely on the person. On one occasion Leonard and I were advised to leave a chapter on polygamy out of our book. We listened to such reactions, tried to be sensitive to different audiences, and made the best judgment we could. Polygamy is a large and important part of our history. Questions continue to be raised about it. Thinking that we could render service by producing a concise, low-key treatment of the subject, we proposed such a work to our superiors. They declined. Whether because of general press reaction or because of the presence of Fundamentalists still clinging to the practice, polygamy is such a sensitive subject that some General Authorities preferred to avoid mentioning it at all. Church magazines were not supposed to mention the practice. Books produced by Deseret Book studiously avoided it. It seemed like something of a modest breakthrough when my article on "Great-Grandfather's Family" was published by the Ensign; for the whole point of this article was to acknowledge that our ancestors had family problems as do we, and one of these, for them, was polygamy. We were not advocating its present practice, needless to say, but to acknowledge that it existed in the past and that sometimes it had been reasonably successful and other times a failure seemed consistent with the historical evidence.

The euphoria of being part of something like the Historical Division in 1972 is hard to convey. It seemed like a heaven-sent opportunity. Our leaders were behind us, liked us, encouraged us. We had available one of the great collections of primary source material in the world. There was much that needed to be done. In meetings between Leonard, Jim, and me, and in larger meetings with the whole staff, we discussed needed projects and thought in terms of priorities. Those that seemed strongest were carried by Leonard to meetings of the heads of the different divisions of the Historical Department and on up the ladder. Generally speaking, the responses were favorable and encouraging. There were fruitful meetings with *Ensign* editors Jay Todd and Lavina Fielding Anderson, who were anxious to carry good historical articles and sought our advice in mapping out possible topics.

At the very beginning, when our staff was still small, I made the suggestion that we should do something with oral history — the technique of taperecording interviews with people who were involved in matters of historical importance. We persuaded Gary Shumway, a Church member and history professor at California State University (Fullerton) with oral-history experience, to spend some time with us in the summer and get our program launched. Thanks to his careful training and high standards, an oral history program was begun. Many of us participated in it by conducting interviews. One of the choice experiences of my life was nine sessions of interviewing T. Edgar Lyon, beloved Institute of Religion teacher and a historian himself. Bill Hartley was placed in charge of this program at first. Later it was placed under the direc-

tion of Gordon Irving, who continues to direct it. A generous donation from the descendants of James H. Moyle helped pay for processing and other expenses. With many hundreds of interviews now completed, including many by Charles Ursenbach in Canada and other volunteers, the James Moyle Oral History Program can stand comparison with the best in the country.

Another area that quickly became one of our acknowledged provinces was women's history. We employed Maureen Ursenbach Beecher, who had just been awarded a Ph.D. by the University of Utah, and one of the assignments she undertook was a life of Eliza R. Snow. Leonard had already shown himself open to recognizing the important role of our pioneer women which, taken together with the increasing prominence of women's studies and women's issues generally, made it natural to encourage work along this line by Maureen and others. Eventually Jill Mulvay Derr and Carol Cornwall Madsen joined the staff and made their own contributions. Other researchers on fellowships and volunteers added their bit. It is an understatement to say that the past ten years have raised our consciousness of the role of women in Mormon history.

In two respects the History Division was a refreshing change from the academic environment. For one thing, the emphasis on research and publication was much more intense. Although universities expect such work to go on, it is usually recognized that teaching and administration are equally important. At the Historical Department, research was the name of the game. Projects were underway, many of them moving ahead simultaneously. As we got together formally and informally, progress reports were given. Not a year passed without many articles (and occasionally books) being published. The other difference I noticed between the History Division and the university settings I am most familiar with was the conviviality, the congeniality, and the collegiality. While not totally lacking in academia, they are often almost indiscernible. Good cheer, encouragement, interest, pride in the accomplishments of any individual in the group were strong features of the History Division. It was a heady atmosphere.

When one remembers that all of this was assumed to be not only professionally meritorious but also a fulfillment of a commission from the Church, based on the idea that the time had come to write the history of the Church in a professionally competent manner, it is perhaps understandable that we often had the strong feeling that God was in his heaven and all was right with the world.

A project that had been suggested in meetings with Elder Howard Hunter even before 1972 was a sesquicentennial history of the Church. Not since B. H. Roberts had published his *Comprehensive History* in 1930 had there been a multi-volume, in-depth survey. His history, however excellent, had been superseded in many respects, and he had had very little to say about the events of the twentieth century. Given the opening up of new primary sources and the contributions of a new generation of historians after World War II, the time seemed ripe for a new monument to Mormon history. Proposals were made, approved, and, after many discussions, sixteen authors selected to pro-

duce as many volumes. It was never assumed that they would all appear in the year 1980, but some, perhaps two or three, were to be ready by that year, the others following at a pace of two or three a year until the entire set was complete. This project had the full backing of the First Presidency. At a kick-off dinner sponsored by Deseret Book, the authors gathered with their wives, enjoyed a delicious repast, and listened to a positive address by Elder Thomas Monson. One statement from his talk might have been considered an omen. "Measure twice and cut once," he cautioned. But there seemed every reason to believe that a superior history, one that could stand comparsion with any other, was about to appear and remain standard for many years to come.

In our very early meetings we recognized a need for something to replace Joseph Fielding Smith's *Essentials in Church History*, whose inadequacies were apparent to the serious student. We decided that two separate one-volume treatments of our history were needed, one for members, the other for non-members. Certain phrases and ways of expression we have in the Church would make it very difficult for a single book to serve both purposes. After a period of musical chairs in which different individuals were proposed as authors, it was decided that the volume for Church readers would be produced by Jim Allen and Glen Leonard. The other work, intended primarily for nonmembers, would be written by Leonard Arrington and me.

The Story of the Latter-day Saints, Jim's and Glen's volume, appeared in 1976. It is a marvelous book. Well organized, thoroughly researched, full of little known facts, always concerned with putting the events in an intelligible context, it can be read with profit by anyone. As was appropriate for its intended purpose, it is permeated with an underlying faith in the restored gospel, although, of course, the authors constantly remembered that they were writing history, not delivering a sermon. A superb bibliography in the back of the book enables interested readers to seek additional information on all topics treated in the book. Although scholarship continues to accumulate additional titles each year, I still recommend this book as the place to start. The authors received countless letters, including some from students in places like Ricks College and Brigham Young University. Not written as a textbook, Story was nevertheless serving a useful purpose in many Church history classes.

The other book, entitled The Mormon Experience: A History of the Latter-day Saints, was published by Alfred A. Knopf in New York in 1979. Leonard and I were happily surprised at the favorable reception and the almost unanimously favorable reviews. It sold in bookstores across the country. The History Book Club offered it to its members and sold several hundred copies. One month over six hundred public libraries bought copies. The respected firm of Allen and Unwin brought out an edition in England. Finally, it was published in a Vintage paperback edition. It is our hope that in universities and among general readers, The Mormon Experience will be recognized as authoritative for several years. We have reason to think that it has done much good, winning friends for the Church, respect for our LDS history, and even some conversions. The whole experience was a "high." I hope that through it all I

retained some vestige of humility, a saving sense of humor, and an awareness that in the course of human events all things are temporary.

I am not mentioning all the titles of books and articles we produced. Suffice it to say that we all rejoiced in achieving the purpose for which we had been appointed. The evidence was there as title after title appeared. As Ronald Esplin has put it, we know how hard we worked, we know our prayerful intent, and in good conscience can say that we were not unprofitable servants.

In addition to publications and the delivering of papers at conventions of professional associations, many of us gave talks in sacrament meetings, at fire-sides, and to study groups, service clubs and literary societies. We did not see this as a burden but an opportunity, though it did take time and effort. Leonard was called upon most frequently, but the rest of us also spoke several times a year. The slant would vary with the audience, of course, but a persistent message seems to have come across that our Mormon history was something rich and inspiring, that it deserved the attention of competent historians, and that those historians who had studied it in greatest depth were still people of faith and commitment. We thought we were doing something good.

I have been discussing various aspects of our activities from 1972 on. Much of what I have said continued to be true right down to 1982: the publication program, the sense of achievement, the collegiality, the giving of speeches. But there is a downside to this story, what I might refer to as the "decline" of the History Division. The remainder of this essay will mention some aspects of that gloomy episode.

In turning over in my mind the series of experiences that led to the demise of the History Division, I discover that I am still too close to them, too emotionally involved, to be regarded as anything but an *ex parte* witness. Some experiences I choose not to detail. Recognizing my own lack of objectivity, I will offer just a few observations.

From the beginning, we detected some negative rumblings. A Church Office Building bureaucrat who regarded himself as an expert on the law of consecration and stewardship showed up in my office one day and asked for some information about the precise number of temples that were supposed to be located in the City of Zion. I am sure that my comments, to the effect that any statements by Joseph Smith along those lines were probably tentative, did not sit well. We were puzzled and dismayed when an outspoken General Authority criticized us for including the entire text of a Brigham Young letter alluding to a Word of Wisdom problem. However, we were neither disappointed nor disheartened. Were they not simply the inevitable pricks and stings that come when you do anything of interest or importance?

One member of the Historical Department, a librarian, regularly went through anything we published, underlined passages he considered inappropriate, and sent these annotated copies to his personal contacts among the General Authorities. We were certainly aware of this and simply hoped that small minds would be so recognized by those in positions of responsibility. We had our own channels of clearance and communication and never regarded ourselves as immune from criticism. But the behind-the-scenes, over-the-back-fence rumor-mongering was insidious.

Some self-appointed critics were simply manifesting a generalized prejudice against academics. It is not hard to understand that employees who had come up the ladder at a time when training was not a prerequisite would feel threatened by university hot-shots with their Ph.D. degrees and their claims to know how things should be done. Maybe we brought some of it on ourselves, although I think we were not guilty of looking down on those who were faithful workers in their different roles.

It is my guess that some of our detractors had the mental picture of us as a conspiratorial, anti-Church cabal that sat around trying to figure out ways to cause trouble, to embarrass the Church, to undermine and destroy. I can state categorically that such a picture was a nightmare reflecting fears and suspicion but did not bear any resemblance to the facts.

It did not help that the decade of our existence was a time when Jerald and Sandra Tanner were publishing a variety of works with the specific purpose of refuting or embarrassing the Church. Those ex-Mormons had begun their publishing activity before the Historian's Division was ever created, and they would continue it long after. But the two activities were going on simultaneously. Some of the documents they published left the archives in unethical ways. We were not responsible for that. We did not sympathize with the Tanners. But in a very vague and general way one can imagine how "the troubles of our Church history" could be seen in terms of both fronts. I was dismayed when an honor's thesis produced by a University of Utah student lumped the work of the historians of the History Division (for which he showed little appreciation) together with the publications of the Tanners. For him, it was all "the New Mormon History." Guilt by association is a devastating thing, as we discovered.

There were other straws in the wind. With the publication of *The Story of the Latter-day Saints*, the generally favorable reception was tempered by criticism. When Elder Ezra Taft Benson addressed a meeting of institute teachers, he mentioned three deficiencies in that work without mentioning it by name. He did not like the use of *primitivist* to describe the widespread nineteenth-century attempt to get back to the original apostolic church. With respect to the coming forth of the Word of Wisdom, he did not like mentioning the context of temperance activity and health practices of the 1830s, although the authors of *Story* made it clear that God was still behind the eighty-ninth section. And the word *communitarian* to describe practices and institutions such as the United Order was frowned upon; too close to "communism," one imagines. These criticisms, however oblique in not mentioning the title of the book, were far more formidable than anything earlier. They came from a highly placed apostle and were delivered to educators of the Church.

To understand why we did not throw in the towel immediately it must be remembered that scarcely a day passed without positive, favorable reaction. People throughout the Church enjoyed what we were doing, found it interesting, and were encouraged with the model we provided of high-quality research and continued loyalty. Responses came by letter, by telephone, and in personal conversation from ordinary members, bishops and stake presidents, various employees within the Church Office Building, more than a few people high in the ranks of the auxiliaries, and even some General Authorities. I have no desire to compromise anyone by waving lists of endorsers, but perhaps it can be understood that even in the face of some criticism we could continue to think that basically we were on the right track and were fulfilling the mission to which we had been called.

On one occasion the question of publishing articles in DIALOGUE came up. An issue had appeared in which the History Division had been represented by three or four names, probably one or two articles and one or two book reviews. It might have been concluded that DIALOGUE was out of bounds, but the result of the discussion was acceptance of an informal guideline: no single issue would contain more than one (perhaps two) pieces by History Division people. That seemed fairly reasonable. The same applied to *Sunstone*.

One of my personal disappointments was the lack of mutual respect and a willingness to discuss. Never were our critics willing to sit down and talk over matters with us. If we were inaccurate, we could be so informed. If a book had errors, they could be corrected in future revised editions. If we were violating the procedures set up by Elder Dyer back in 1972 and approved by the First Presidency, we could be told about it. But such conferences did not occur. I may be pardoned a personal suspicion that critics, especially those who have not put in the same hours of back-breaking research in the archives, are afraid to discuss such matters across the table with historians who have done their homework. But civilized standards would presumably find room for some such discussion if differences of opinion arose.

I can state objectively that the decision was made to scuttle the sixteen-volume history (actually allowing it to find its own outlets over a period of years), to sharply circumscribe the projects that were approved, to reject any suggestions, however meritorious, for worthy long-range projects, to allow the division to shrink by attrition, and finally to reassign the remaining historians to a new entity, the Joseph Fielding Smith Institute of Church History, which would be affiliated with Brigham Young University. The adoption of the new institute title took place in 1980. The move to the BYU campus started then and was finally completed in the summer of 1982. I had retained my University of Utah professorship throughout and in August of 1982 resumed it as my exclusive professional appointment.

Leonard J. Arrington was called as Church Historian in 1972. He was sustained at general conference that year and for the next couple of years. In 1975 he was named "Director" of the History Division but was not released as Church Historian. He carefully avoided using the Church Historian designation himself but did not correct the many people who still used that as his title. Finally, in 1982, he received a letter honorably releasing him. That same year

Elder G. Homer Durham, who had been managing director of the Historical Department of the Church since 1977, was named Church Historian.

If you visit the East Wing of the Church Office Building you will find in the hallway a gallery of portraits. These are the Church Historians, from Oliver Cowdery to G. Homer Durham. But where is Leonard Arrington? Nowhere to be seen. The official explanation is that to be a Church Historian one has to be a General Authority. A brief period of our history, awkwardly embarrassing to someone, is thus erased. Orwell's Truthspeak did not have to wait for 1984.

But there are some things that cannot be erased. The record of research and publication of a little band of historians during just a few short years is there for all who are interested to see. It is a simple fact that the most important contributions to our Mormon history were either produced by or encouraged by the Historian's Division. For the foreseeable future other writers will have to use these works as their point of departure; they cannot claim to have prepared themselves for their own contribution without paying attention to them.

The historians continue to live on, doing history, some of them affiliated with the Joseph Fielding Smith Institute. Even though not located as conveniently to the archives and even though teaching responsibilities will now inhibit their production, they will continue to be publishing scholars. Others have scattered elsewhere and will likely produce some books and articles of importance. A new generation of energetic young researchers is already appearing on the scene. I think I am right in saying that they see themselves as continuing the tradition of honest scholarship associated with the Arrington years.

The Mormon History Association continues to prosper as a center and encourager of work in our history. An independent group, it brings together professional historians and buffs, LDS, RLDS, and nonmembers, the devoted and the doubting, bishops and apostates. Each year its convention seems more impressive than the last. Leonard, Jim, Dean Jessee, and I, all of whom have served as its president, can feel encouraged that an organization continues to promote the kind of forthright, confident research we have been identified with.

In the spring of 1982 announcement was made of the formation of the Leonard J. Arrington Foundation for Mormon Studies. With contributions from generous donors who wish to show their support of honest but loyal scholarly activity, this independent foundation can assist in the publication of primary sources and scholarly works that would not find outlets in the usual channels.

But it is especially in hearts and minds that the ten golden years will continue to live on. I will be eternally grateful for an opportunity that comes to few people. The close friendships and camaraderie remain. The countless expressions of good will and enthusiastic support will not be forgotten. When we find ourselves on the other side of the veil, however much condemnation I may

fully deserve for other parts of my life, I do not fear facing President Harold B. Lee and saying, "It was not an easy assignment, for there was no way of pleasing everybody. But we worked hard. We did our best. Thank you for your confidence."

HISTORY DIVISION PUBLICATIONS

The following bibliography of publications of members of the History Division, 1972–80, and the Joseph Fielding Smith Institute of Church History, 1980–82, was complied by Maureen Ursenbach Beecher, Kathleen H. Anderson, and Debbie Lilenquist. Excluded because of space limitations are task papers, encyclopedia articles, scores of vignettes published in the *Church News*, some articles published in the variously titled Church international magazines, and many unpublished papers and reports.

BOOKS AND MONOGRAPHS

- Allen, James B., and Thomas G. Alexander. Manchester Mormons: The Journal of William Clayton, 1840-1842. Salt Lake City, Utah: Peregrine Smith, 1974.
- Allen, James B., and Glen M. Leonard. The Story of the Latter-day Saints. Salt Lake City, Utah: Deseret Book, 1976.
- Arrington, Leonard J. Charles C. Rich, Mormon General and Western Frontiersman. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1974.
- ——. David Eccles: Pioneer Western Industrialist. Logan, Utah: Utah State University Press, 1975.
- ------. From Quaker to Latter-day Saint: Bishop Edwin D. Woolley. Salt Lake City, Utah: Deseret Book, 1976.
- -----. The Mormons in Nevada. Las Vegas, Nevada: Las Vegas Sun, 1979.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Davis Bitton. The Mormon Experience: A History of the Latter-day Saints. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1979. Published simultaneously in England by Allen and Unwin, listed by the History Book Club, received Mormon History Association Best Book Award, 1980.
- ———. Saints Without Halos: The Human Side of Mormon History. Salt Lake City, Utah: Signature Books, 1981.
- Arrington, Leonard J., Feramorz Y. Fox, and Dean L. May. Building the City of God: Community and Cooperation among the Mormons. Salt Lake City, Utah: Deseret Book, 1976. Received the Mormon History Association Best Book Award, 1976.
- Arrington, Leonard J., et al., ed. Voices from the Past: Diaries, Journals, and Autobiographies. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, Campus Education Week, 1980.
- Bitton, Davis. Guide to Mormon Diaries and Autobiographies. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1977. Named Best Book of the Year in Mormon History by the John Whitmer Historical Association.
- Godfrey, Kenneth, Audrey Godfrey, and Jill Mulvey Derr. Women's Voices: An Unwritten History of the Church, 1830-1900. Salt Lake City, Utah: Deseret Book, 1982.
- Hartley, William G., and Gary Shumway. An Oral History Primer: For Tape Recording Personal and Family Histories. Salt Lake City, Utah: Primer Publications, 1973.
- Jessee, Dean C., ed. Letters of Brigham Young to His Sons. Salt Lake City, Utah: Deserte Book, 1974.

- Madsen, Carol Cornwall and Susan Staker Oman. Sisters and Little Saints: One Hundred Years of Primary. Salt Lake City, Utah: Deserte Book, 1979.
- May, Dean L., ed. A Dependent Commonwealth: Utah's Economy from Statehood to the Great Depression. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1974.
- Sessions, Gene A. Latter-day Patriots: Nine Mormon Families and Their Revolutionary War Heritage. Salt Lake City, Utah: Desert Book, 1975.

GENERAL STUDIES ON MORMON HISTORY

- Allen, James B. and Richard O. Cowan, "The Twentieth Century: Challenge for Mormon Historians." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 7 (Spring 1972): 26–36.
- ——. "Religion in Twentieth Century Utah." In *Utah's History*, eds. Richard D. Poll, et al. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "Church History and the Achievement of Identity." In Commissioner's Lecture Series. Salt Lake City: Church Educational System, 1972.
- ------. "Crisis in Identity: Mormon Responses in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries." In *Mormonism and American Culture*, eds. Marvin S. Hill and James B. Allen, pp. 168-84. New York: Harper & Row, 1972.
- ———. "Delights of Church History." In Know Your Religion Speeches: California 1972-1973, pp. 1-16. Los Angeles: BYU California Center, 1973.

- ——. "Some Ideas Concerning the History of the Church Since 1950." In *The First Annual Church Educational System Religious Education Symposium*, pp. 27–28. Salt Lake City: Church Educational System, 1978.
- ——. "Learning about Ourselves through Church History." Ensign 9 (Sept. 1979): 6-8.
- ———. "Building Blocks of the Kingdom, 1830-1980." Sidney B. Sperry Symposium, pp. 15-26. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University, 1980.
- Arrington, Leonard J. and D. Michael Quinn. "The Latter-day Saints in the Far West, 1847-1900." In *The Restoration Movement: Essays in Mormon History*, eds. F. Mark McKiernan, Alma R. Blair, and Paul Edwards, pp. 257-71. Lawrence, Kansas: Coronado Press, 1973.

MORMON BEGINNINGS: NEW YORK, OHIO, MISSOURI, ILLINOIS

New York

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Mormonism: From Its New York Beginnings." New York History 61 (Oct. 1980): 387-410. Repr. Dialogue 13 (Fall 1980): 120-35.
- Jessee, Dean C. "Joseph Knight's Recollection of Early Mormon History." BYU Studies 17 (Autumn 1976): 29-39.
- Quinn, D. Michael. "The First Months of Mormonism: A Contemporary View by Rev. Diedrich Willers." New York History 54 (July 1973): 317-33.

Ohio

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Oliver Cowdery's Kirtland, Ohio, 'Sketch Book.'" BYU Studies 12 (Summer 1972): 455-64.
- Bitton, Davis. "The Waning of Mormon Kirtland." BYU Studies 12 (Summer 1972): 455-64.
- Jessee, Dean C. "The Kirtland Diary of Wilford Woodruff." BYU Studies 12 (Summer 1972): 365-99.

Missouri

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Church Leaders in Liberty Jail." BYU Studies 13 (Autumn 1972): 20-26.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Discover Your Heritage: 'They Will Kill Us!'" New Era 4 (Sept. 1974): 36-37.
- Bitton, Davis. "Missouri Thoughts." BYU Studies 13 (Autumn 1972): 5-9.

Illinois

- Allen, James B. "One Man's Nauvoo: William Clayton's Experiences in Mormon Illinois." Journal of Mormon History 6 (1979): 37-60.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Letters from the Frontier: Commerce, Nauvoo, and Salt Lake City." Journal of Mormon History 2 (1975): 35-51.
- Esplin, Ronald K. "An Intimate View of Sickness and Faith: John and Leonora Taylor's Nauvoo Letters." BYU Studies 15 (Summer 1975): 425-34.
- -----. "Life in Nauvoo, June 1844: Vilate Kimball's Martyrdom Letters." BYU Studies 19 (Winter 1979): 231-40.
- Leonard, Glen M., and T. Edgar Lyon. "The Nauvoo Years." Ensign 9 (Sept. 1979): 14-15.

EMIGRATION, IMMIGRATION, AND SETTLEMENT

- Arrington, Leonard J. "All is Well." In Mormon Pioneer Memorial Monument. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1974.
 ———. "Colonizing the Great Basin." Ensign 10 (Feb. 1980): 18-22.
 ———. "Mississippi Saints." Ensign 7 (June 1977): 46-51.
 ———. "This is the Place': The Mormon Trek to Utah." In The American Destiny: An Illustrated Bicentennial History of the United States, 10 vols. New York: The Danbury Press, 1976, vol. 5, pp. 94-114.
 Hartley, William G. "Atlantic Crossing of the Ship Olympus." New Era 8 (July 1978):
- 10–13.
- Irving, Gordon. "Encouraging the Saints: Brigham Young's Annual Tours of the Mormon
- Settlements." Utah Historical Quarterly 45 (Summer 1977): 233-51.

 Jensen, Richard L. "The Friendly Invasion: Scandinavian Immigrants Contribute Artists,
- Artisans, Apostles to the Church." Ensign 4 (July 1974): 46–47.
- . "A New Home, A New Life: Contributions of the European Saints in Building the Kingdom." Ensign 3 (Aug. 1973): 57-62.
- Jensen, Richard L. and Gordon Irving. "The Voyage of the Amazon: A Close View of One Immigrant Company." Ensign 10 (March 1980): 16-19.

REGIONAL HISTORY, UNITED STATES AND INTERNATIONAL

Utah

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Cache Valley's Bicentennial Heritage." In Cache Valley: Essays on Her Past and People, ed. Douglas D. Alder, pp. 1-12. Logan: Utah State University, 1976.
- ——. "LDS Settlement of Eastern Utah: A Story of Faith, Courage, and Tolerance." In Carbon County: Eastern Utah's Industrialized Island, ed. Philip F. Notarianni, pp. 109-29. Salt Lake City: Utah State Historical Society, 1981.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Dean L. May. "Cedar City: The Building of a Community." Cedar City: Southern Utah State College and Iron Mission Days Committee, 1978.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Melvin Larkin. "The Logan Tabernacle and Temple." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 41 (Summer 1973): 301-14.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach, and Richard L. Jensen. "The Oft-Crossed Border: Canadians in Utah." In *The Peoples of Utah*, ed. Helen Z. Papanikolas, pp. 274-302. Salt Lake City: Utah State Historical Society, 1976.
- Bitton, Davis, and Gordon Irving. "The Continental Inheritance." In *The Peoples of Utah*, ed. Helen Z. Papanikolas, pp. 221-50. Salt Lake City: Utah State Historical Society, 1976.
- Hartley, William G. "St. George Temple: 100 Years of Service." Ensign 7 (March 1977): 92-94.
- Quinn, D. Michael. "The Church in Utah Valley." In The Provo Temple. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1972.
- ———. "The Mormons in Ogden Valley." In The Mormon Temple, Ogden, Utah. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1972, pp. 4-6.

Idaho

- Arrington, Leonard J. "The Mormon Settlement of Cassia County, Idaho, 1873-1921." *Idaho Yesterdays* 23 (Summer 1979): 36-46.
- Bitton, Davis. "Blackfoot: The Making of a Community, 1878-1910." *Idaho Yesterdays* 19 (Spring 1975): 2-15.
- ———. "Peopling the Upper Snake: The Second Wave of Mormon Settlement in Idaho." *Idaho Yesterdays* 23 (Summer 1979): 47-53.
- May, Dean L. "Mormon Cooperatives in Paris, Idaho, 1869-1896." Idaho Yesterdays 19 (Summer 1975): 20-30.

Other United States Regions

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Latter-day Saint Women on the Arizona Frontier." Henry Eyring Speaker's Series, pp. 1-17. Tucson, Arizona: LDS Institute of Religion, 1973.
- ——. "Latter-day Saint Women on the Arizona Frontier." New Era 4 (April 1974): 42-50.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Richard L. Jensen. "Panaca: Mormon Outpost Among the Mining Camps." Nevada Historical Society Quarterly 18 (Winter 1975): 207-16.
- Hartley, William G. "That Terrible Wednesday: The Saints in the San Francisco Earthquake." New Era 12 (March 1982): 46-50.
- Jensen, Richard L., and JoAnn W. Bair. "Prosecution of the Mormons in Arizona Territory in the 1880s." Arizona and the West 19 (Spring 1977): 25-46.
- Sessions, Gene A. "Myth, Mormonism, and Murder in the South." South Atlantic Quarterly 76 (Spring 1976): 212-25.

International

- Hartley, William G. "War and Peace and Dutch Potatoes." Ensign 8 (July 1978): 19-23.
- Irving, Gordon. "The LDS Latin American Program." In International Directions from a Western Base: Oral History and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints (Mormon), ed. William G. Hartley, pp. 12-15. Salt Lake City: Historical Department, The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1974.

BIOGRAPHY

Joseph Smith

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Joseph Smith and the Lighter View." New Era 6 (Aug. 1976): 8-13.
- -----. "The Looseness of Zion: Joseph Smith and the Lighter View." In Speeches of the Year: BYU Devotional and Ten-Stake Fireside Addresses, pp. 291-300. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1975.
- Bitton, Davis. "Joseph Smith in the Mormon Folk Memory." In Restoration Studies, ed. Maurice L. Draper, vol. 1. Independence, Missouri, 1980.
- Hartley, William G. "Joseph Smith and Nauvoo's Youth." Ensign 9 (Sept. 1979): 26-29. Jessee, Dean C. "Howard Coray's Recollections of Joseph Smith." BYU Studies 17
- Jessee, Dean C. "Howard Coray's Recollections of Joseph Smith." BYU Studies 17 (Spring 1977): 341–47.
- Jessee, Dean C., and William G. Hartley. "Joseph Smith's Missionary Journal." New Era 4 (Feb. 1974): 34-36.

Brigham Young

- Esplin, Ronald K. "Brigham Young and the Power of the Apostleship: Defending the Kingdom Through Prayer, 1844-1845." In Sidney B. Sperry Symposium: A Sesquicentennial Look at Church History. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1980.
- ——... "Inside Brigham Young: Abrahamic Tests as a Preparation for Leadership." BYU Studies 20 (Spring 1980): 300-310.
- Jessee, Dean C. "Brigham Young's Family: Part I 1824-1845." BYU Studies 18 (Spring 1978): 311-27.
- ——... "The Writings of Brigham Young." Western Historical Quarterly 4 (July 1973): 273-94.
- ——. "Your Affectionate Father, Brigham Young: The Prophet's Letters to His Sons." Ensign 4 (March 1974): 62-69; 4 (April 1974): 62-68.
- Walker, Ronald W. and Ronald K. Esplin. "Brigham Himself: An Autobiographical Recollection." Journal of Mormon History 4 (1977): 19-34.

Heber J. Grant

- Walker, Ronald W. "Young Heber J. Grant and His Calling to the Apostleship." BYU Studies 18 (Fall 1977): 121-26.
- ——. "Crisis in Zion: Heber J. Grant and the Panic of 1893." Arizona and the West 21 Autumn 1979): 257-78.

Harold B. Lee

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Eleventh President: Harold B. Lee (1899-1973)." In Preston Nibley, *The Presidents of the Church*. 13th ed., rev. and enl. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book Company, 1974.
- Allen, James B. "Harold B. Lee: An Appreciation, Both Historical and Personal." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 8 (Autumn/Winter 1973): 14-17.

Eliza Roxcy Snow

- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Eliza: A Woman and a Sister." New Era 4 (Oct. 1974): 10-16.
- ———. "The Eliza Enigma: The Life and Legend of Eliza R. Snow." Charles Redd Monographs in Western History 6 (1974–1975): 26–46. Reprinted in Dialogue: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 11 (Spring 1978): 30–43, and in Sister Saints, ed. Vicky Burgess-Olson. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978. Received John Whitmer Historical Association annual award for Best Article on Mormon History, 1976.
- ——. "Eliza R. Snow." In *Mormon Sisters*, ed. Claudia L. Bushman. Cambridge, Mass.: Emmeline Press, 1976.
- -----. "Eliza R. Snow's Nauvoo Journal." BYU Studies 15 (Summer 1975): 391-416.

Others

- Allen, James B. and Herbert H. Frost. "Wilford Woodruff, Sportsman." BYU Studies 15 (Autumn 1974): 113-17.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "Black Pioneer Was Union Fort Settler." The Pioneer 28 (September-October 1981): 8-9.
- Arrington, Leonard J. and Richard L. Jensen. "Lorenzo Hill Hatch: Pioneer Bishop of Franklin." *Idaho Yesterdays* 17 (Summer 1973): 2-8.
- Bitton, Davis. "Charley Walker, Dixie Pioneer." In One Hundred and Fifty Years. Provo, Utah: Harold B. Lee Forum Committee, 1980, pp. 19-26.
- ——. "Claude T. Barnes, Utah Naturalist." Utah Historical Quarterly 49 (Fall 1981): 316-39.
- ——. "George Francis Train and Brigham Young." BYU Studies 18 (Spring 1978): 410-27.
- ——. "Six Months in the Life of a Mormon Teenager." New Era 7 (May 1977): 44-49.
- Bitton, Davis, and Maureen Ursenbach Beecher. "Riding Herd: A Conversation with Juanita Brooks." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 9 (Spring 1974): 11-33.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay. "The Liberal Shall Be Blessed: Sarah M. Kimball." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 44 (Summer 1976): 205-21. Repr. *Sister Saints*, ed. Vicky Burgess-Olson. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press. Reprint monograph; Salt Lake City: Signature Books, 1982. Received first prize in the 1976 Utah Bicentennial Biographies Contest.

- 26
- ------. "These Three Women: They Presided Over Relief Society in the Twentieth Century." Ensign 8 (Feb. 1978): 66-70.
- Hartley, William G. "Adventures of a Young British Seaman, I and II." New Era 10 (March 1980): 38-47.
- ——... "The Confederate Officer and 'That Mormon Girl': A Nineteenth-Century Romance." Ensign 12 (April 1982): 52-54.
- -----. "Saint Without Priesthood: The Collected Testimonies of Ex-Slave Samuel D. Chambers." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 12 (Summer 1979): 13-21.
- -----. "Samuel D. Chambers." New Era 4 (June 1974): 46-50.
- -----. "Torleif Knaphus, Sculptor Saint." Ensign 10 (July 1980): 10-15.
- Irving, Gordon. "Administration of President Joseph Fielding Smith." Ensign 2 (Aug. 1972): 40-41.
- -----. "Christian's Conversion." New Era 7 (Nov. 1977): 38-41.
- . "Teenage Pioneer: The Adventure of Margaret Judd Clawson." New Era 4 (May 1974): 44-50.
- Jessee, Dean C. "Steadfastness and Patient Endurance: The Legacy of Edward Partridge." Ensign 9 (June 1979): 40-47.
- Leonard, Glen M. "Truman Leonard: Pioneer Mormon Farmer." Utah Historical Quarterly 44 (Summer 1976): 240-60.
- Madsen, Carol Cornwall. "Remember the Women of Zion: Louisa Greene Richards." In Sister Saints, ed. Vicky Burgess-Olson. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978.
- Walker, Ronald W. "Edward W. Tullidge: Historian of the Mormon Commonwealth." *Journal of Mormon History* 3 (1976): 55-72.

FAMILY HISTORIES

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Idaho's Benson Family." Idaho Heritage 9 (1977): 18-19.
- -----. "The John Tanner Family." Ensign 9 (March 1979): 46-51.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and JoAnn Jolley. "The Faithful Young Family: The Parents, Brothers, and Sisters of Brigham." Ensign 10 (Aug. 1980): 52-57.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Leonora, Eliza, and Lorenzo: An Affectionate Portrait of the Snow Family." Ensign 10 (June 1980): 64-69.
- Jensen, Richard L. "The John Taylor Family." Ensign 10 (Feb. 1980): 50-56.

PRIESTHOOD STUDIES AND CHURCH ORGANIZATIONS

- Allen, James B., and Malcolm R. Thorp. "The Mission of the Twelve to England, 1840–41: Mormon Apostles and the Working Classes." BYU Studies 15 (Summer 1975): 499–526.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay. "Sisters and Little Saints: One Hundred Years of Mormon Primaries". In Charles Redd Monographs in Western History, no. 16, pp. 75-101. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1980.
- Esplin, Ronald K. "Joseph, Brigham, and the Twelve: A Succession of Continuity." BYU Studies 21 (Summer 1981): 301-41.
- Hartley, William G. "Deacon Power." New Era 5 (May 1975): 6-10.
- ——... "Ordained and Acting Teachers in the Lesser Priesthood, 1851-1883." BYU Studies 16 (Spring 1976): 375-98.

- ——. "The Priesthood Reform Movement, 1908–1922." BYU Studies 13 (Winter 1973): 137–56.
- ——... "The Priesthood Reorganization of 1877: Brigham Young's Last Achievement." BYU Studies 20 (Fall 1979): 3-36.
- Madsen, Carol Cornwall. "Primary Meets Children's Needs." Church News, 26 Aug. 1978, pp. 11-12.
- Oman, Susan, and Carol Cornwall Madsen. "One Hundred Years of Primary." Ensign 8 (April 1978): 32-39.
- Quinn, D. Michael. "The Evolution of the Presiding Quorums of the LDS Church." *Journal of Mormon History* 1 (1974): 21-38.
- ----. "Latter-day Saint Prayer Circles." BYU Studies 19 (Fall 1978): 79-105.
- ———. "Utah's Educational Innovation: The LDS Religion Classes, 1890-1929." Utah Historical Quarterly 43 (Fall 1975): 379-89.
- ------. "Was Edward Partridge the First Presiding Bishop?" Ensign 3 (Dec. 1972): 32.
- Walker, Ronald W. "The Willard Richards and Brigham Young 5 September 1840 Letter from England to Nauvoo." BYU Studies 18 (Spring 1978): 466-75.

MISSIONS AND MISSIONARIES

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Missionaries in Church History." New Era 3 (June 1973): 62-65. Beecher, Dale F. "Rey L. Pratt and the Mexican Mission." BYU Studies 15 (Spring 1975): 293-307.
- Hartley, William G. "Every Member Was a Missionary." Ensign 8 (Sept. 1978): 21-24. Humpherys, Glen A. "Missionaries to the Saints." BYU Studies 17 (Autumn 1976): 74-100.
- Sessions, Gene A. "Camp Meeting at Willowtree, 1881." Journal of American Folklore 87 (Oct.-Nov. 1974): 361-64.

MORMON CUSTOMS AND LIFESTYLE

- Allen, James B. "The Mormon Search for Community in the Modern World." The Restoration Movement: Essays in Mormon History, eds. F. Mark McKiernan, Alma R. Blair, and Paul M. Edwards, pp. 307-40. Lawrence, Kansas: Coronado Press, 1973.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "The Prayer for a Miracle." Turning Points, pp. 53-55. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1981.
- Bitton, Davis. "Early Mormon Lifestyles; or the Saints as Human Beings." The Restoration Movement: Essays in Mormon History, eds. F. Mark McKiernan, Alma R. Blair, and Paul M. Edwards, pp. 273-306. Lawrence, Kansas: Coronado Press, 1973.
- ———. "Social Life and Recreation in Chesterfield." In Chesterfield: A Mormon Outpost in Idaho, ed. Lavina Fielding Anderson. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press for the Chesterfield Foundation, 1982.
- ------. "'These Licentious Days': Dancing Among the Mormons." Sunstone 2 (Spring 1977): 16-27.
- Hartley, William G. "Mormon Sundays." Ensign 8 (Jan. 1978): 19-25.
- May, Dean. "The Making of Saints: The Mormon Town as a Setting for the Study of Cultural Change." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 45 (Winter 1977): 75-92.
- Quinn, D. Michael. "The Flag of the Kingdom of God." BYU Studies 14 (Autumn 1973): 105-14.

Women's History

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Blessed Relief Society Sisters." In Blueprints for Living, vol. 2, ed. Maren M. Mouritsen. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University, 1980.
- ——. "Persons for All Seasons: Women in Mormon History." BYU Studies 20 (Fall 1979): 39-58.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Eddies in the Mainstream: Mormon Women and American Society." *Proceedings of the Sidney B. Sperry Symposium*, 1980. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University, 1980, pp. 45-46.
- ——. "Woman's Work on the Mormon Frontier." Utah Historical Quarterly 49 (Summer 1981): 276-90.
- ——. "A Decade of Mormon Women—the 1870s." New Era 8 (April 1978): 34-39.
- ———. "Our Pioneering Foremothers: Their Temporal Needs, Their Spiritual Goals." Ensign 10 (March 1980): 30-34.
- ——. "Past and Present: Some Thoughts on Being a Mormon Woman." Sunstone 1 (1976): 65-73.
- ——. "Under the Sunbonnets: Mormon Women with Faces." In BYU Studies 16 (Summer 1976): 471-85.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach, and James L. Kimball, Jr. "The First Relief Society: A Diversity of Women." Ensign 9 (March 1979): 25-29.
- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach and Kathryn MacKay. "Women in Twentieth-Century Utah." In *Utah's History*, eds. Richard D. Poll, et al. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978, pp. 563-86.
- Bitton, Davis and Gary L. Bunker. "Double Jeopardy: Visual Images of Mormon Women to 1914." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 46 (Spring 1978): 184-202. Received the Morris Rosenblatt Award as the best general interest article of the year appearing in *Utah Historical Quarterly*.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay. "Eliza R. Snow and the Woman Question." BYU Studies 16 (Winter 1976): 250-64.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay, and Ann Vest Lobb. "Women in Early Utah." In *Utah's History*, eds. Richard D. Poll, et al., pp. 337-56. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay, and Susan Staker Oman. "The Nauvoo Generation." Ensign 7 (Dec. 1977): 36-43.
- Madsen, Carol Cornwall. "Early Mormon Sisterhood." Exponent II 5 (Fall 1978): 7.

 ———. "Strength in Union." Exponent II 6 (Winter 1980): 13.
- -------. "Mormon Women and the Struggle for Definition: The Nineteenth-Century Church." Sunstone 6 (Nov.-Dec. 1981): 7-11. Repr. Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought 14 (Winter 1981): 40-47.

HISTORY OF THE FAMILY

- Arrington, Leonard J. "The Mormon Family: A Historical Perspective." World Conference on Records: Preserving Our Heritage. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1980.
- Bitton, Davis. "Historical Aspects of the Mormon Family." In *The Mormon Family*. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Family Research Center, 1977, pp. 13-23.

- -----. "Great-Grandfather's Family." Ensign 7 (Feb. 1977): 48-51.
- May, Dean L. "People on the Mormon Frontier: Kanab's Families of 1874." Journal of Family History 2 (Winter 1976): 169-92.

MORMON AND GENTILE: THE INTERFACE

- Allen, James B. "Why Did People Act That Way?: Some Observations on Religious Intolerance and Persecution in the American Past." Ensign 8 (Dec. 1978): 21-24.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "Centrifugal Tendencies in Mormon History." To the Glory of God: Mormon Essays on Great Issues, ed. Truman G. Madsen and Charles D. Tate, Jr., pp. 163-77. Salt Lake City: Desert Book Company, 1972.
- ——. "Mormonism: Views from Without and Within." BYU Studies 14 (Winter 1974): 140-53.
- ———. "In Honorable Remembrance: Thomas L. Kane's Service to the Mormons." BYU Studies 21 (Fall 1981): 35-52.
- Bitton, Davis. "American Philanthropy and Mormon Refugees, 1846-1849." Journal of Mormon History 7 (1980): 63-81.
- -----. "Mormonism's Encounter with Spiritualism." Journal of Mormon History 1 (1974): 39-50.
- Bitton, Davis, and Gary L. Bunker. "Illustrated Periodical Images of Mormons, 1850-1860." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 10 (Spring 1977): 82-94.
- -----. "Mesmerism and Mormonism." BYU Studies 15 (Winter 1975): 146-70.
- ——... "Mischievous Puck and the Mormons, 1904–1907." BYU Studies 18 (Summer 1978): 504–19.
- ——. "Phrenology Among the Mormons." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 9 (Spring 1974): 43-61.
- Bunker, Gary L., and Davis Bitton. "Henry Ward Beecher and the Mormons." Sunstone 3 (Sept.-Oct. 1978): 17-34.
- Hartley, William G. "Fairminded Gentiles." New Era 10 (Sept. 1980): 40-46.

LAW AND POLITICS

- Allen, James B. "The American Presidency and the Mormons." Ensign 2 (Oct. 1972): 46-56.
- -------. "Good Guys vs. Good Guys: Rudger Clawson, John Sharp, and Civil Disobedience in Nineteenth-Century Utah." Originally printed in Essays on Public Ethics, ed. Martin B. Hickman. Revised in Utah Historical Quarterly 48 (Spring 1980): 148-74.
- ——. "The Great Protectionist, Senator Reed Smoot of Utah." Utah Historical Quarterly 45 (Fall 1977): 325-45.
- . "J. Reuben Clark, Jr., on American Sovereignty and International Organization." BYU Studies 13 (Spring 1973): 347-72.
- ———. "Was Joseph Smith a serious candidate for the Presidency of the United States, or was he only attempting to publicize gospel views on public issues?" *Ensign* 3 (Sept. 1973): 21–22.

- Arrington, Leonard J., and Ronald K. Esplin. "Building a Commonwealth: The Secular Leadership of Brigham Young." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 45 (Summer 1977): 216-32.
- Bitton, Davis. "The Cradlebaugh Court (1859): A Study in Early Mormon-Gentile Misunderstanding." In *Social Accommodation in Utah*, pp. 71-97. Salt Lake City: American West Center Occasional Papers, 1975.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay. "Legislator for Art." Exponent II 2 (June 1976): 12.
- . "Our Foremothers and the 1870 Franchise." Exponent II 1 (Dec. 1974): 14.
- Leonard, Glen M. "Southwestern Boundaries and the Principles of Statemaking." Western Historical Quarterly 8 (January 1977): 39-53.
- Quinn, D. Michael. "The Mormon Church and the Spanish-American War: An End to Selective Pacifism." Pacific Historical Review 43 (Aug. 1974): 342-66.
- Sessions, Gene A. "The Mormon Invasion of Russian America: Dynamics of a Potent Myth." Utah Historical Quarterly 45 (Winter 1977): 22-35.

ECONOMICS, AGRICULTURE, AND INDUSTRY

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Can the Family Farm Survive?" The Future of Agriculture in the Rocky Mountains, ed. E. Richard Hart, pp. 65-71. Salt Lake City: Westwater Press, 1980.
- -----. "The Commercialization of Utah's Economy: Trends and Developments from Statehood to 1910." Charles Redd Monographs in Western History 4 (1974): 3-34.
- -------. "New Deal Programs and Southwestern Agriculture, 1933-1939." Proceedings, Symposium on Southwestern Agriculture, pp. 165-85. College Station, Texas: Texas A & M University Press, 1982.
- ——. "The Six Pillars of Utah's Pioneer Economy." Encyclia: Journal of the Utah Academy of Sciences, Arts, and Letters 54, pt. 1 (1977): 9-24.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Richard L. Jensen. "Life and Labor in Chesterfield." In Chesterfield: A Mormon Outpost in Idaho, ed. Lavina Fielding Anderson. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press for the Chesterfield Foundation, 1982.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Dean L. May. "A Different Mode of Life: Irrigation and Society in Nineteenth-Century Utah." Agricultural History 49 (Jan. 1975): 3-20.
- Bitton, Davis, and Linda P. Wilcox. "Pestiferous Ironclads: The Grasshopper Problem in Pioneer Utah." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 46 (Fall 1978): 336-55.
- Hartley, William G. "The Financier and Bishop Bunker." New Era 6 (Nov. 1976): 10-11.
- May, Dean L. "Economic Beginnings" and "Towards a Dependent Commonwealth." In *Utah's History*, eds. Richard D. Poll, et al. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978.
- Soltow, Lee, and Dean L. May. "The Distribution of Mormon Wealth and Income in 1857." Explorations in Economic History 16 (1979).

ARTS AND LETTERS

- Arrington, Leonard J., and Jon Haupt. "Community and Isolation: Some Aspects of 'Mormon Westerns.'" Western American Literature 8 (Spring and Summer 1973): 15-31.

- Bitton, Davis. "Heber C. Kimball's Authoritarian Imagery." In Conference on the Language of the Mormons. Provo: Brigham Young University Language Research Center, 1974.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay. "The Creative Woman, Past and Present." Exponent II 5 (Spring 1979): 3.
- Madsen, Carol Cornwall. "Our Heritage of Hymns." New Era 5 (Nov. 1975): 10-17. Walker, Ronald W. "The Keep-A-Pitchinin Or the Mormon Pioneer was Human." BYU Studies 14 (Spring 1974): 331-44.
- Walker, Ronald W., and Michael D. Quinn. "Virtuous, Lovely, or of Good Report: How the Church Has Fostered the Arts." Ensign 7 (July 1977): 80-93.

EDUCATION

- Allen, James B. "Education and the Arts in Twentieth Century Utah." In *Utah's History*, eds. Richard D. Poll, et al. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978, pp. 587-608.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "The Latter-day Saints and Public Education." Southwestern Journal of Social Education 7 (Spring-Summer, 1977): 9-25.
- ———. "Seven Steps to Greatness: One Overview of the History of Brigham Young University." In BYU Studies 16 (Summer 1976): 459-70.
- Derr, Jill Mulvay. "The Two Miss Cooks: Pioneer Professionals for Utah's Schools." Utah Historical Quarterly 43 (Fall 1975): 396-409. Repr. Sister Saints, ed. Vicky Burgess-Olson, pp. 242-58. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978.
- -----. "Zion's Schoolmarms." In Mormon Sisters: Women in Early Utah, ed. Claudia L. Bushman. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Emmeline Press Limited, 1976, pp. 67-87.
- Quinn, D. Michael. "The Brief Career of Young University at Salt Lake City." *Utah Historical Quarterly* 41 (Winter 1973): 69-89.

HISTORIOGRAPHY

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Historian as Entrepreneur: A Personal Essay." BYU Studies 17 (Winter 1977): 193-209.
- ———. "The Writing of Latter-day Saint History: Problems, Accomplishments and Admonitions." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 14 (Autumn 1981): 119-29.
- Arrington, Leonard J., and Davis Bitton. "An Interview with Leonard Arrington and Davis Bitton." Sunstone 4 (July-Aug. 1979): 38-41.
- Beecher, Dale F. "Why Study History?" New Era 5 (March 1975): 14-17.
- Bitton, Davis. "The Ritualization of Mormon History." Utah Historical Quarterly 43 (Winter 1975): 67-85. Named best article of the year in Mormon history by the Mormon History Association.
- Esplin, Ronald K., and Max Evans. "Preserving Mormon Manuscripts: Historical Activities of the LDS Church." Manuscripts 27 (Summer 1975): 166-77.
- Esplin, Ronald K., and Kenneth Stobaugh. "In Quest of the Past: The Mormon History Association Today." Sunstone 2 (Summer 1977): 45-47.
- Jessee, Dean C. "The Reliability of Joseph Smith's History." Journal of Mormon History 3 (1976): 23-46.

INTELLECTUAL HISTORY

- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Three Women and the Life of the Mind." Utah Historical Quarterly 43 (Winter 1975): 26-40.
- Bitton, Davis. "The Sovereignty of God in John Calvin and Brigham Young." Sunstone 5 (Sept.-Oct. 1980): 26-30.
- Walker, Ronald W. "The Commencement of the Godbeite Revolt: Another View." Utah Historical Quarterly 42 (Summer 1974): 216-55.
- -. "Growing Up in Early Utah: The Wasatch Literary Association, 1874-1878." Sunstone 6 (Nov.-Dec. 1981): 44-51.
- —. "The Liberal Institute: A Case Study in National Assimilation." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 10 (Autumn 1977): 74-85.
- History 1 (1974): 51-72.

HISTORY OF DOCTRINE

- Allen, James B. "Line Upon Line." Ensign 9 (July 1972): 32-39.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "Have the Saints Always Given as Much Emphasis to the Word of Wisdom as They Do Today?" Ensign 7 (April 1977): 32-33.
- -. "How Do You Know If You Have Received the Holy Ghost?" New Era 2 (Oct. 1972): 40-41.
- Esplin, Ronald K. "Brigham Young and Denial of the Priesthood to Blacks: An Alternate View." BYU Studies 19 (Spring 1979): 394-402.
- Irving, Gordon. "The Law of Adoption: One Phase of the Development of the Mormon Concept of Salvation, 1830-1900." BYU Studies 14 (Spring 1974): 291-314. Received prize as best article by a junior author to appear in 1974 from the Mormon History Association.
- ---. "Mormonism and the Bible." BYU Studies 13 (Summer 1973): 473-88.
- Jessee, Dean C. "Joseph Smith's 19 July 1840 Discourse." BYU Studies 19 (Spring 1979): 390-94.
- —. "'Spalding Theory' Re-examined." Church News, 20 Aug. 1977, pp. 3-5.
- Leonard, Glen M. "Early Saints and the Millennium." Ensign 9 (Aug. 1979): 42-47. Moench, Melodie. "Nineteenth-Century Mormons: The New Israel." DIALOGUE: A JOURNAL OF MORMON THOUGHT 12 (Spring 1979): 42-56.

WRITING PERSONAL, FAMILY, AND LOCAL HISTORY

- Bitton, Davis. "Family History: Therapy or Scholarship?" Genealogical Journal 7 (March 1978): 21-28.
- ---. "That Your Children May Know." Ensign 3 (Nov. 1973): 43-48.
- Hartley, William G. "Audio-Visual Family History." World Conference on Records: Preserving Our Heritage. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1980.
- -. "Diary and Journal Ideas." New Era 7 (March 1977): 39-43.
- ----. "Family Oral History Topics." New Era 3 (Nov. 1973): 21.
 ----. "How to Research and Write Your Personal History." World Conference on Records: Preserving Our Heritage. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1980.
- ... "Writing Your History: Some Helpful Ideas." Ensign 7 (Jan. 1977): 26-27.

- ———. "You and Your Family's History." Clues: Journal of the American Historical Society of Germans from Russia, 1978, pp. 39-42.
- Shumway, Gary L., and William G. Hartley. "The Beginner's Guide: Tape Recording Memories." Ensign 7 (Jan. 1977): 33-35.

BIBLIOGRAPHIES AND SOURCES

- Beecher, Maureen Ursenbach. "Creating and Collecting: Utah Women and History." In Women in Utah History: Participants and Preservers. Salt Lake City: Utah State International Women's Year Coordinating Committee, 1977, pp. 5-7.
- ——. "The Diaries of Emmeline B. Wells: A Preliminary View." In *Dedication Colloquiums: Harold B. Lee Library*. Provo, Utah: Harold B. Lee Library, 1977.
- Bitton, Davis. "More Reading on Mormon History." Ensign 6 (Dec. 1976): 65-66.
- ——. "Mormon Biography." Biography: An Interdisciplinary Quarterly 4 (Winter 1981): 1-16.
- ——... "Mormon Polygamy: A Review Article." Journal of Mormon History 4 (1977): 101-18.
- -----. "The Year in Church History." Ensign 7 (Dec. 1977): 57-58.
- Esplin, Ronald K. "From the Rumors to the Records: Historians and the Sources for Brigham Young." BYU Studies 18 (Spring 1978): 453-65.
- Madsen, Carol Corwall. "The Value of Diaries in the History of Women." In Women in Utah History: Participants and Preservers. Salt Lake City: Utah State International Women's Year Coordinating Committee, 1977, pp. 8-9.
- Madsen, Carol Cornwall, and David J. Whittaker. "History's Sequel: Sources for the Study of Mormon Women." Journal of Mormon History 6 (1980): 123-45.